PRACTICE PROPER PROTOCOL

By Robert A. Richert, DTM

Part of our leadership training is practicing the correct protocol and procedures during club meetings.  This teaches discipline, encourages courtesy, and creates a professional atmosphere.  Over time, Toastmasters has developed specific ways of greeting the person introduced, calling members by the proper title, transitioning from the lectern, and various other procedures.  This article offers specific examples and instruction.

STANDING TO SPEAK:  Many club members have accrued bad habits such as playing with pens or glasses, and/or and leaning on the table or chair while speaking from the seating area.  This is ineffective communication.  When you are called to stand and speak, no matter how briefly, first put pens, glasses, and other potentially distracting objects down!  Next, move your seat back or move behind it.  Avoid leaning on a table or chair.  Try to make sure that your back is not facing anyone.  Stand with erect posture and practice good eye contact, vocal variety, and gestures.  In other words, perform as if you are giving a prepared speech.  Take advantage of each opportunity to practice your speaking and leadership skills.

GREETING EACH OTHER AND THE AUDIENCE:  Common courtesy demands that we learn how to pronounce each other’s names accurately.  During introductions, state the individual’s first and last names audibly and clearly.  If you are uncertain about the name or pronunciation, ask politely.  Do not address a substitute officer as, “Madame Acting President”, or Mr. Presiding Officer.  Always call an officer by his or her proper title of office—Madame Area Governor, Madame President, Mr. Vice-President, Education, Mr. Sergeant at Arms (not of Arms), etc.  Learn these titles and use them correctly.      

The most common audience greeting is, “Fellow Toastmasters and most welcome guests.”  Just make sure that guests are present before you offer this greeting!  Early in the meeting, the President is responsible for acknowledging all Toastmaster guest dignitaries.  Guest dignitaries are announced by order of hierarchy: the highest ranking officer is announced first, and then the others are announced in descending order; for example, Madame Division Governor, Mr. Area Governor, Mr. President, etc.  When first called up to the lectern, the Toastmaster, Table Topics Master, Prepared Speakers, and General Evaluator should also recognize the dignitaries as a group (for example, a simple acknowledgement, “Toastmaster guest dignitaries” will do fine).  However, in order to avoid redundancy, it isn’t necessary that every program participant repeat this acknowledgement every time.  Most of the time, “Fellow Toastmasters and welcome guests” will do fine.  In most situations it is appropriate to simply recognize the person who calls upon you, such as when making a functionary or officers report.  Use common sense.  Finally, the accepted gender greeting is, Madame or Mr. Toastmaster, Table Topics Master, etc.—not Miss, Miz, Monsieur, or, Hey Guy!
LEAD THE APPLAUSE:  In order to create goodwill and offer encouragement to our members and guests, we applaud quite frequently during our meetings.  However, according to professional parliamentarians, applause is not appropriate during the conduction of club business (Officer Reports, Minutes, etc.)  It is important that the person at the lectern lead the applause immediately after introducing a member and also upon his return to the lectern after a member is finished speaking.
INTRODUCTIONS:  We all know that the assigned speakers deserve an appropriate introduction.  However, what about the other people on the program?  Certainly, the key meeting participants—Toastmaster, Table Topics Master, and General Evaluator—deserve more than just a mere declaration of their names.  These key players deserve an introduction, although not as comprehensive as that for a program speaker.  Provide the audience with some background information and give them a warm welcome.  Here is an example:

“Fellow Toastmasters and most welcome guests, it is my pleasure to introduce one of our club’s most active and enthusiastic members.  She has been a member of our club for 5 years and is currently serving as our Vice President of Membership.  Last month she earned the Able Toastmaster Bronze Award.  Please welcome our Toastmaster for the evening, Susan Smith.”

The Functionaries and other members who are serving in lesser roles may be introduced by title (if a District or Club officer), name, and educational award (CC, DTM, etc.)  Always be positive and enthusiastic when introducing members. 
TRANSITIONING TO AND FROM THE LECTERN:  One of Toastmasters’ pet phrases in is, “Never leave the lectern unattended.”  For example, when you are at the lectern and introduce or return control to a fellow member, wait until he approaches all the way up to your location.  Use this time to lead the applause.  Next, shake hands and then move back or to the side away from him, opening a space at the lectern.  If you must cross over, walk behind, not in front of him.  When you are finished speaking, always return control to the person that introduced you.  All transitions from the lectern should be performed as smoothly as possible. 

SETTING UP VISUAL AIDS OR PROPS:  How often have you seen a speaker fumble around, often with his back to the audience or away from the lectern, while setting up visual aids or props after his introduction?  The audience is forced to sit and twiddle their thumbs while waiting and the entire affair looks awkward and unprofessional.  This clumsy behavior undermines the credibility of the speaker.  Make sure that all of your visual aids are set up and ready to go before you are introduced.  If you are not the first speaker on the program, inform the Toastmaster to call a recess just before she introduces you.  If the Toastmaster forgets, raise your hand and politely interrupt to remind her.
LEARNING THE ABREVIATIONS:  Toastmasters frequently use convenient shorthand and acronyms for various designations; for example, CC, CL, ACG, DTM, LACE Training, and Area C-5.  We use them so often that we forget that guests and new members probably don’t know what they mean!  When appropriate or on a regular basis the President, Toastmaster and other key meeting participants should explain what these Toastmaster designations stand for and briefly describe the requirements for earning them.


All clubs should learn and practice the leadership skills in this article.  They will enhance the professional appearance of individual members and the club as a whole!        

